Finally, Some Positive Trade
News
Toward the end of a week during which global markets were
pummeled by a sudden worsening in the prospects for a trade
agreement between China and the US, President Trump announced
two positive developments in US trade relations with our
allies.

The first was a decision to defer for six months a scheduled
imposition of tariffs on cars and car parts from the European
Union (EU), Japan and South Korea. This was clearly a “punt,”
not the resolution of a very difficult trade dispute. The
second development does, however, represent the settlement of
an important trade dispute. The US and Canada released a joint
statement which announced that the 25% US tariff on steel
imports from Canada and the 10% tariff on aluminum imports are
being lifted. Canada also announced it will lift its
retaliatory tariffs on steel and aluminum imports from the US.
A similar agreement between the US and Mexico is expected
shortly. The US also announced a reduction from 50% to 25% of
the tariff it imposes on steel imports from Turkey, a separate
move suggesting some improvement in the stormy bilateral
relations between the two countries.

These steps to ease trade relations with our North American
neighbors and with the EU, Japan and South Korea will enable
the US trade negotiators to focus on China in the coming
months. The agreement on steel and aluminum tariffs is
particularly important. Both Canada and Mexico have been
unwilling to proceed with ratification of the USMCA trade
agreement signed in 2018 as long as these tariffs remained in
place. The USMCA is meant to replace NAFTA. Both countries are
now expected to proceed with ratification. This agreement
should also improve the prospect for ratification by the US,
although that is still not a sure thing. Certainly,
ratification by the three nations would lead to expanded trade
within North America, benefiting firms, workers, and farmers
in the three countries. It should be noted that after China,
Canada and Mexico are the US’s largest trading partners. While
we have been critical of many aspects of Trump’s trade policy,
negotiating and bringing into force the USMCA would have to be
considered a significant success.
The worsening US-China trade war will remain at the forefront
of investor concerns in the coming months. We will continue to
report on developments in this dispute and discuss the
implications for investors. We will also not neglect the
postponed but not resolved trade disputes with the EU and
Japan. The EU countries, which have a common trade policy, are
together a more important trading partner of the US than is
China, and Japan is the US’s fourth most important trading
partner. Trump’s focus on auto exports from the EU and Japan,
on the supposed basis that they are a national security
threat, looks very tenuous to this writer and is insulting to
our allies. That argument, which is used as a justification
for the threatened imposition of tariffs, will probably not be
an important factor in the give and take of the serious trade
negotiations.
With respect to South Korea, President Trump indicated in his
Friday statement that the US-South Korea bilateral trade

agreement which was revised last year, included auto
concessions
that “ could help to address the threatened
impairment of national security.” South Korea officials
accordingly are hopeful that their auto producers will not be
subject to any eventual tariffs, but recognize the risk
remains.
While China-US trade matters will dominate the headlines, US
negotiations with the EU and Japan will also continue during
the next six months, likely intensifying and becoming more
public as the six-month deadline approaches. We expect these
negotiations to be difficult, and they may become a source of
market turbulence in the closing months of this year. No doubt
they, along with developments in the US-China trade disputes,
will be issues in the political campaigns aimed at the 2020
elections. Positive and timely settlement of the disputes with
the EU and Japan, bringing to an end the uncertainty that is
hindering business and investment decisions, would be highly
beneficial to the US, EU, and Japan economies.
Bill Witherell, Ph.D.
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Brexit Deadlock and Investor

Uncertainty
Markets welcomed the European Union’s decision in April to
push the Brexit deadline back to October 31 in order to
provide the UK with more time to reach agreement on the terms
of a withdrawal treaty.

The risk that the UK would fall into an unwanted “hard” nodeal exit appeared to be substantially reduced. However, since
that decision, there has been virtually no evidence of
progress in the talks between the two principal political
parties, Conservative and Labour. Political paralysis in
London is a main cause of what the head of the European
Central Bank, Mario Draghi, has called the “persuasive
uncertainty“ affecting European markets. Both parties are
severely split between those wishing to leave the European
Union and be free of all EU obligations and those wishing to
remain a member of the EU or at least be in a close trading
relationship, a customs union, along with the obligations that
arrangement would entail.
Last week’s local elections in England have shown the voters’
frustration with this situation, with both of the leading
parties suffering major losses. The BBC projects that the
Conservatives lost 1300 councilor seats and Labour lost 80,

whereas the Liberal Democrats gained 700 seats, the
Independents 600, and the Greens 194. The wave of rejection
rising against the two major parties looks likely to become
more evident in three weeks, on May 23, when the UK
participates in the election of members to the European
Parliament. There will be an important new party contesting in
that election, the Brexit Party, which is unconditionally for
leaving the European Union. It will attract strong “leave”
supporters from Labour and even more from the Conservative
Party.
Some three years have slipped by since the referendum vote to
leave the EU, yet we are still unsure whether Britain will
finally be able to make its mind up by October 31. Many
possible developments in the next six months, such as a change
in leadership of the Conservative Party, a new general
election, or even a second referendum, could affect the
outcome. With the nation’s being split on the issue and
feelings on both sides running high, a period of political
turmoil and continued uncertainty looks likely. If a
compromise deal is struck, it probably will be a “soft Brexit”
including some form of customs union and perhaps an agreement
to follow EU standards on workers’ rights and environmental
standards. Should October 31 arrive with no agreed deal, the
EU will be faced with the difficult choice of further
extending the deadline or permitting the UK to fall into a nodeal “hard Brexit.”
The most important effect of the continuing uncertainty about
the UK’s future relationship with the EU is its impact on
investment decisions. The British economy is deeply integrated
with the rest of the EU, with the UK’s closest trading
partners in the EU being Ireland, the Netherlands, and
Belgium. The Economist notes that every day “nearly 3,400
lorries are ferried between Rotterdam’s port and Britain.”
Finance, direct investment, and migrant labor flows are also
important elements of this integration. It is understandable

that many firms are postponing investment decisions or in some
cases assuming the worst and relocating some operations to
other EU countries. The effects on the City of London’s
business could be severe. For example, in March the EU
regulators announced that if the UK should leave the EU
without a deal, European banks and asset managers would have
to trade a number of UK stocks, including major ones like
Royal Dutch Shell and Vodafone, in the EU rather than in
London.
Financial investors also are being affected by Brexit
uncertainty. The Financial Times reports that Morningstar’s
research reveals that investment funds based in the UK
experienced outflows in the 12 months to the end of March
totaling 30 billion pounds as investors switched out of UK
assets and into EU-regulated products. These flows also
included internal transfers from the UK to the EU by several
asset managers in order to protect their EU business.
It is not surprising that UK stock prices have been
underperforming. For example, over the past three years, when
the SPDR S&P 500 ETF, SPY, gained an average annual return of
14.08%, the iShares MSCI United Kingdom ETF, EWU, gained an
average annual return of just 4.79%. Thus UK stock valuations
are becoming relatively attractive – but only if one does not
consider the Brexit risk. The FTSE price/book ratio is now 1.7
times (compared with 3.5 times for the S&P 500) and has
attracted the return of some international investors this
year. At Cumberland Advisors, however, we continue not to
include UK-specific ETFs in our International and Global
portfolios because we consider the risks knit into Brexit
uncertainties to be too high.
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International Stocks Off to a
Strong Start in Q2 Despite a
Heavy Fog of Uncertainty
Global stock markets are continuing to advance following one
of the best first-quarter performances in years, with the
global iShares MSCI ACWI ETF, ACWI, gaining 14.9% year-to-date
April 5th.

That increase includes strong advances in US stocks. Excluding
the US market, the gains in international stock markets have
also been impressive. The iShares MSCI ACWI ex US ETF, ACWX,
is up 12.9% on a total-return basis. This continued equity
market strength is occurring in the face of the heavy
uncertainty clouding the outlook for the second quarter and
beyond. Important issues for investors include the outcome of
the convoluted Brexit drama, the US-China trade talks and
other trade disputes, and the dimensions of the moderation
underway in global economic growth, in particular growth
prospects for China, the US, and Germany. Positive outcomes
for these issues would validate recent market gains and
provide a tailwind to stocks. Downside risks, however, are
significant. Until the fog clears, we can expect volatile

markets.
We, of course, do not know how these matters will develop, but
recently we have noted some favorable signs. The White House
and Chinese sources are signaling that a trade agreement
between the two countries may result during the coming weeks,
with a signing event involving Presidents Trump and Xi looking
increasingly likely. Both parties appear to want a deal. This
agreement, which President Trump suggests will be “very
monumental,” will most likely have to leave some of the more
difficult issues to further negotiations. There are other
trade disputes that create uncertainties for investors. The
administration’s agreement with Mexico and Canada on revisions
to NAFTA is under challenge in Congress, and the US and Europe
have yet to resolve their trade disputes.
With respect to the economic outlook, concerns about the
slowdown in China have been eased by some positive data. The
Chinese government’s efforts to stimulate the economy appear
to be having productive effects. If the Chinese economy, the
globe’s second largest, does manage to advance at a stillrobust 6%-plus pace, this momentum will deliver an important
boost to the global economy. It would certainly help the
largest economy in Europe, Germany, where the recent slowdown
is due in part to weakness in exports to China. Concerns about
the strength of the US economy, including some predictions for
a recession, also appear to be overdone. Recent data suggest
continued strength. Another reason for cautious optimism is
the accommodative stance of US monetary policy, which is being
followed by the world’s other major central banks.
No one knows how the three years of uncertainty since the June
2016 “Brexit” referendum in the UK will be resolved. The
situation changes daily, and it now appears that this
uncertainty will likely continue for months and maybe longer.
The inability of United Kingdom’s politicians to agree how to
leave the European Union has already seriously harmed the
British economy. Investment decisions have been deferred or

redirected. Britain’s reputation as a desirable host for
foreign investment has been damaged, and financial
institutions are moving staff and operations to other EU
countries.
The date of April 12, when the UK could be forced by legal
default into a no-deal departure, is getting perilously close.
The effects of such a break would likely push the UK economy
into recession, and European Union economies would also
suffer. Realizing this danger, both sides are seeking to kick
the can down the road. Prime Minister May has written to the
EU requesting a delay until June 30. She indicates that this
postponement will mean the UK will have to prepare to
participate in the EU elections on May 23–26 with the
provision that the UK could withdraw from the elections if a
deal can be finalized earlier.
The European Council president, Donald Tusk, is proposing a
much longer extension that would be “flexible” in that the UK
could leave earlier if the UK Parliament reaches an agreement
on a deal. Any such extension would have to be agreed by all
27 remaining EU members at their emergency summit meeting next
Wednesday, April 10th. The EU has said they would need to see
some real progress in the UK’s development of a separation
deal to be willing to grant an extension. It is looking likely
that an extension will be agreed. If indeed significant
progress on reaching a deal can be demonstrated, the EU may be
willing to agree to the shorter extension requested by the UK.
Otherwise, the EU may insist on a longer delay. The
possibility of a disagreement on this point presents an
additional risk of an unintended no-deal Brexit.
It is difficult to follow the daily developments in the
disarray in Britain’s Parliament over Brexit. This is
particularly the case for most US readers who are unfamiliar
with the UK’s parliamentary system, which is very unlike the
US system, even though the inability to reach decisions may
sound familiar. The European Union’s political system is also

quite different from that of the US. The deadlock in the UK
Parliament reflects sharp divisions within both major parties,
the ruling Conservative Party and the opposition Labour Party.
The lawmakers of both parties in the House of Commons include
both strong proponents of leaving the EU (some of whom are
willing even to suffer crashing out with no arrangements for
what follows) and strong proponents of a “soft” Brexit that
involves maintaining a close trade relation with the EU,
perhaps in the form of a customs union. Some of the latter
would like to cancel the decision to leave. Many would like to
see a second referendum held to check the current preferences
of the public. Efforts to find a plan that could gain a
majority vote have failed, including the plan of Prime
Minister Theresa May, which she had negotiated with the EU.
In
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wishes
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fellow

Conservative Party cabinet members, May last week entered into
discussions with the leader of the Labour Party, Jeremy
Corbyn, attempting to find a compromise withdrawal deal that
the House of Commons could support. Following an initial
meeting between the party leaders, Conservative and Labour
teams are engaged in intensive negotiations aimed at
developing a compromise withdrawal agreement that will include
a political declaration. It is the latter, nonbinding
declaration that might contain the idea of a customs union or
a Norway-model option. It may well also contain the idea of a
second referendum. If these talks succeed, the plan would be
presented to the EU at the Union’s emergency summit Wednesday,
April 10th. If there is no progress before the April 10
summit, May will likely be forced to accept a lengthy delay to
avoid a no-deal crash-out. Investors and businesses would then
face an extended period of continued uncertainty about the
UK’s future relations with the EU countries.
Despite the continued uncertainties about the eventual outcome
of Brexit, which involves far more complexity than we could
summarize above, investors appear to be increasingly

optimistic. The iShares MSCI United Kingdom ETF, EWU, is up
2.4% over the past five market days and 15.1% year-to-date
April 5th. This performance is better than the Eurozone’s, as
the iShares Eurozone ETF, EZU, has gained 13.4%. We are more
hesitant with respect to UK stocks at this time. The
possibility of a no-deal exit still remains. In addition, the
harm already done to the UK economy does not appear to be
fully appreciated. The New York Times reports that economists
estimate that the British economy is 1.0–2.5% smaller than it
would have been without the referendum vote. One can question
this analysis, but the 1% decline in business investment
expected this year will be evident to all. The financial jobs
already lost to Europe will not likely return. The longer
Brexit uncertainty persists, the more damage will be done to
the UK economy and its reputation. Certainly, a smooth
separation process followed by continued strong trade
relations would be an important plus for the UK and EU
markets, but this outcome is not yet assured.
Bill Witherell, Ph.D.
Chief Global Economist
Email | Bio
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1Q2019 Review: International
Equity ETF
International equity markets recovered strongly in the first
two and a half months of 2019. This followed last year’s sharp
drop in global markets, particularly in December. The revival
in investment sentiment has occurred despite a moderation in
global economic growth, which has eased from an annual pace of
3.8% in 2018 to 3.4% this year. Investors’ fears of a sharp
slowdown in China, monetary policy tightening in the US and
Europe, and a worsening trade conflict between the US and
China have all lessened somewhat. Corporate earnings and
strong profit margins continue to support equity markets.

International equity markets have gained 11.9% since the start
of the year on a total return basis as measured by the iShares
MSCI ex US ETF, ACWF. The advanced-economy markets excluding
the US and Canada advanced by a similar amount, 12.0%, as
measured by the iShares MSCI EAFE ETF, EFA. Despite the
continuing uncertainties about Britain’s attempts to exit the
European Union (Brexit) and export sector weakness, investor
interest in Eurozone equities has strengthened. The iShares
MSCI Eurozone ETF, EZU, is up 13.4% so far this year. The
Japanese equity market also participated in the recovery but
has continued to underperform, with the iShares MSCI Japan
ETF, EWJ, advancing just 7.7%. Japan’s economy continues to
advance at a less than a 1% annual rate of growth.
The recovery this quarter in the equity markets of emergingmarket economies has also averaged about 11%, but the
variation among individual markets has been great. Leading the
pack has been China, with the iShares MSCI China ETF, MCHI,
gaining 19.5%. Moves by the government and central bank to
provide needed support to a slowing Chinese economy and
improved prospects for a US-China trade agreement have turned
around investor sentiment. The South Korean equity market, in
contrast, has underperformed recently after a strong start to
the year, with the iShares MSCI South Korea Capped ETF, EWY,
up only 5.5%. The pattern in India has been the reverse:
weakness in the first two months followed by a sharp up-tick

in March, with the iShares MSCI India ETF, INDA, advancing
6.1% year-to-date. Latin American equity markets began the
year with a sharp recovery, driven by gains in Brazil and
Chile, followed by limited further gains in the last six
weeks. The iShares Latin America 40 ETF, ILF, is up 14.7% so
far this year.
Cumberland’s International ETF accounts have held a
combination of widely diversified multi-market ETFs together
with a number of individual national-market ETFs in which we
see particular opportunities. The accounts have a moderate
overweight position in emerging markets, particularly in Asia,
where growth and earnings prospects are attractive. We have
maintained a cash reserve that can be deployed or increased
depending on market and strategy developments.
Bill Witherell, Ph.D.
Chief Global Economist & Portfolio Manager
Email | Bio
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Compiled by ETF.com Staff
ETF.com highlights content for their readers in this day’s
“Daily Hot Reads.” They are the self-described “leading

authority on exchange-traded funds, ETF.com has delivered
clear, independent and authoritative news, analysis and
education about ETFs online and in print since 2001.”
On this day, they highlight “Geopolitical Risks In Emerging
Market Equity ETFs” on (Seeking Alpha) -The article is also
available
on
our
website
here:
https://www.cumber.com/geopolitical-risks-in-emerging-market-e
quity-etfs/
See all their picks at ETF.com

Geopolitical
Risks
in
Emerging Market Equity ETFs
Last week included several dramatic examples of unexpected
geopolitical developments in emerging markets: Two nuclear
powers in South Asia, India, and Pakistan, clashed and
appeared to be on the brink of full-scale war; and the USNorth Korea summit in Hanoi ended badly, with Trump walking
out.

Also, unsettling markets were some negative signs about the
state of US-China trade negotiations which, later in the week,
were offset by some positive signs. With country-specific
emerging-market equity ETFs, the risk of such geopolitical
shocks is always present. It is interesting to look at how the
respective national equity markets reacted to last week’s
developments.
The India-Pakistan clash intensified last Tuesday, February
27, when Indian warplanes dropped bombs on a suspected
terrorist camp inside Pakistan in response to a deadly
terrorist attack on Indian soldiers earlier. Pakistan shot
down at least one Indian plane and captured the pilot.
Artillery barrages across the border followed, and thousands
of troops converged. Pakistan Prime Minister Imran Khan then
announced on Thursday that his country would release the
captured Indian pilot, “In our desire of peace … and as a
first step to open negotiations.” This move appeared to calm
matters for the moment, but the situation remains tense.
India’s stock market dropped sharply at first but later
recovered as the situation eased. The iShares MSCI India ETF,
INDA, finished the week up 0.4%. Clearly, should fighting
resume, the market would tumble.
The long-standing India-Pakistan dispute over Kashmir is one
of the most dangerous geopolitical risks. This clash is a
reminder to investors that this risk should not be ignored.
Indian stocks have been trending downward for fundamental
economic reasons. Economic growth slowed to 6.6% in the fourth
quarter of last year from 7% in the third quarter, which in
turn was slower than the second quarter’s 8% growth rate. The
ETF INDA is down 5% for the last twelve months ending March
1st and is down 2.3% year-to-date. Other emerging markets were
also down last year. However, unlike Indian equities, most
other emerging markets have rallied so far this year. The
iShares MSCI Emerging Markets ETF, EEM, is up 8.8% year-todate. Our International and Global ETF Portfolios are

overweight in emerging markets, but we are not holding any
India-specific positions.
The unpredictable North Korean regime and its nuclear
capabilities constitute another dangerous geopolitical risk
overhanging markets, particularly that of South Korea. The
failure of the Hanoi summit appears to have resulted from
inadequate preparations at a lower level and failure to
recognize that the very complex and difficult issue of
denuclearization could not be settled prematurely by a “deal”
between two heads of state. There now is the risk that,
following this humiliation for Kim, he will respond by moving
to add to North Korea’s nuclear capabilities. Hopefully,
seasoned diplomats on both sides will seek to restore the
negotiations.
As was the case for India, South Korea’s stock market dropped
in response to the bad news, with the iShares MSI South Korea
Capped ETF, EWY, losing 2.2% over the week. But unlike the
case for Indian stocks, the South Korean market has
participated in the emerging-market rally so far this year.
Despite last week’s losses, EWY is up 7.12% year-to-date as of
March 1st. We are maintaining our South Korea positions in our
International and Global Portfolios, while monitoring further
developments closely.
The South Korean economy is strong, with close ties to the US
economy. It is quite advanced and is considered by many to no
longer be an emerging-market economy. The Korean equity market
is large, accounting for 14% of the iShares MSCI Emerging
Markets ETF, EEM, and is exceeded only by Hong Kong’s 23%
share. China’s share in EEM is only 8%, but that does not yet
include most of the Mainland China stocks. South Korea’s
equity market is heavily weighted (40%) with technology
stocks. Samsung Electronics alone accounts for 23% of the
holdings. Long-term investors in South Korea’s equity market
using EWY have done well: The annualized total return over the
past 10 years is 12.37%.

Last week was also a volatile one for Chinese stocks, which
lurched down and back up with each press comment and tweet
hinting at the state of US-China trade talks or the severity
of the moderation in the growth of China’s economy. In the
end, the broad-based iShares MSCI China ETF, MCHI, was little
changed for the week, with an increase of 0.5%.
There was a definite plus for Chinese stocks announced before
the market opened on March 1st. The index publisher MSCI
announced that it will quadruple the weight of Mainland China
shares in its benchmarks. The benchmarks are the basis of many
ETFs and funds. It is estimated that this quadrupling will
lead to new passive inflows into Mainland China’s stock
markets of some $US 80 billion. Chinese equities are also
participating in the emerging-market recovery. MCHI is up over
16% year-to-date.
Investors who wish to limit exposure to the country-specific
risks inherent in emerging-market stocks can invest in highly
diversified ETFs that include stocks from a number of national
markets. Two good examples are the ETFs EEM, mentioned above,
and the Vanguard FTSE Emerging Markets Index Fund, VWO.
Investors in individual-country ETFs need to monitor
developments closely and seek to separate the noise in the
daily news flow from developments that signal meaningful and
lasting changes in the prospects for a market. Often events
that capture the headlines for several days or more have
little lasting market impact. At Cumberland Advisors we sort
key signals from the noise by bringing together fundamental
economic and financial analysis, technical market analysis,
and geopolitical expertise.
William Witherell, Ph.D.
Chief Global Economist & Portfolio Manager
Email | Bio
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Considering China
China stocks surged Monday following Trump’s announcement that
he will be delaying US tariffs on China. Prospects for a trade
agreement between China and the US are now looking very good.
It is evident that both sides need a positive resolution and
are willing to compromise. Last year, China’s stock markets
experienced their worst year since 2008, with the Shanghai
composite dropping 24.6% and the Shenzhen composite tumbling
over 33%. These markets appeared to bottom at year end and
staged a strong recovery as trade tensions began to ease. This
recovery is likely to continue if indeed a trade deal is
reached.

The other main cause of last year’s plunge in China’s stock
market was increasing signs of a slowdown in China’s economy,
paired with uncertainty about the severity of the downshift.
It has now become clearer that the slowdown is real but
moderate, in contrast to the more dire predictions of some
commentators. GDP growth is easing from 6.6% last year to 6.2%
this year. In 2020, the economy is projected to expand at a
similar and still very robust pace, thanks in part to the

anticipated
tensions.
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As Morgan Stanley has noted, China is steadily advancing
towards high-income status and a current account deficit that
implies the necessity of substantially higher capital inflows.
That prospect should encourage further opening up of the
economy. Another technical factor that will cause passive
investment inflows is MSCI’s plans to increase China A-shares
weights in its EM index this year and more in future years.
Similarly, FTSE Russell plans to increase the weight of China
A-shares in its FTSE Emerging Index.
Changes in the structure of the Chinese economy provide some
promising opportunities for investors. The economic slowdown
has been mainly in the manufacturing sector, which used to be
considered the most important part of the Chinese economy.
According to Caixin Purchasing Managers Index data reported by
Markit, while manufacturing companies’ output declined
modestly in January, service-sector activity continued to
expand “solidly,” with the result that the Caixin China
Composite PMI for January signaled higher activity for the
thirty-fifth month in a row.
It is important to note that China’s services sector became a
more important contributor to GDP than its industrial sector
in 2013. It has steadily outgrown the industrial sector ever
since. The fact that China has already changed into a
services/domestic consumption-based economy is not widely
recognized.
The Chinese consumer is breaking records. Total Chinese retail
sales, which surpassed US retail sales for the first time in
2017, rose a further 9% in 2018 to about US$6.3 trillion.
According to 2017 figures cited by KraneShares, Chinese web
sales, at US$1.14 trillion, accounted for 19.6% of total
Chinese retail sales, whereas US retail web sales, at US$453.5
billion, accounted for just 8.9% of US retail sales. And there

is still substantial room for China’s internet population,
which is currently less than 60 % of the total population, to
grow.
Investors now have 46 US-listed ETFs for Chinese stocks,
excluding those ETFs using leverage. Many of these still have
limited assets under management (AUM), which implies limited
liquidity. There are just 10 that have AUM of at least US$100
million: FXI, MCHI, KWEB, GXC, ASHR, CQQQ, KBA, PGJ, CHIQ, and
CXSE.
The largest China ETF, the iShares Large-Cap, FXI, invests in
50 large-cap China stocks traded in Hong Kong, with a heavy
concentration of financials, particularly state-run banks. It
is up 15.20% year-to-date February 25. The second and fourth
largest Chinese ETFs invest in the “total market” (not
including A-shares) with a tilt towards financial and
technical firms. The iShares MSCI China ETF, MCHI, has gained
17.92% year-to-date. Similarly, the SPDR S&P China ETF, GXC,
is up 17.56%.
The third largest China ETF takes a more direct aim at the
Chinese consumer and internet web sales. KraneShares CSI China
Internet ETF, KWEB, has gained 26.19% year-to-date. This ETF
tracks only overseas-listed Chinese shares of internet-sector
companies, primarily US-listed N-shares. Also of possible
interest is the Investco China Technology ETF, CQQQ, which
holds a broad range of technology companies, including USlisted shares. CQQQ has also outperformed this year, gaining
24.31% year-to-date.
Investors considering adding China-specific ETFs should take
account of the China exposure they may already have in more
aggregate ETFs. For example, the iShares MSCI Emerging Markets
ETF, EEM, includes China stocks with a weight of 10.6% and
Hong Kong stocks with a weight of 23.15%. Also, China ETFs
have historically been subject to wide swings, and the
relatively high volatility is likely to continue.

William Witherell, Ph.D.
Chief Global Economist & Portfolio Manager
Email | Bio

Sources: Morgan Stanley Research, KraneShares, Caixin, HIS
Markit, CNBC, ETF.com, IMF
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European
Deepen

Growth

Concerns

The latest economic indicators reveal that the economic
slowdown in Europe persists. President Draghi of the European
Central Bank (ECB) has underlined the continued weakness,
expectations for softer near-term growth, and downside risks.
The International Monetary Fund (IMF) has lowered its economic
projections for the euro area. Political uncertainties in
Europe add to the headwinds affecting investor sentiment.

The HIS Markit Flash Euro Area Composite Purchasing Managers’
Index (PMI) , which combines manufacturing and service sector
data, fell to 50.7 for January, following a reading of 51.7 in
December. The January mark was significantly weaker than the
consensus expectation of 51.4. The moderation in the euro
area’s economic growth, which began a year ago, is continuing
in the first quarter of 2019.
The Flash Composite PMI for France fell unexpectedly to 47.9
because a sharp drop in the services component more than

offset a pick-up in the manufacturing component. Conversely,
the Flash Composite PMI for Germany recovered slightly to
52.1, following a 66-month low of 51.6 in December. A further
decline in the manufacturing component was offset by a
stronger performance in the services sector. Adding in the
other euro area economies, we observe overall declines in both
manufacturing and services PMIs for the region. Manufacturing
new orders as well as services incoming new business fell in
January.
The IMF, in the quarterly update of its World Economic
Outlook, lowered its projection of economic growth in the euro
area to 1.6% in 2019. Last fall, their projection was for 1.9%
growth. They continue to expect 1.7% growth in 2020. Subdued
external demand due to a projected global growth slowdown is
one reason for this weaker outlook for the euro area,
particularly for Germany. The IMF cites some country-specific
factors affecting the near-term outlook: revised auto emission
standards in Germany, weak domestic demand and higher
borrowing costs in Italy, and demonstrations and strikes in
France.
The ECB Governing Council at its January meeting also warned
that near-term growth prospects have softened. While markets
will have to wait until the Bank’s March meeting for new
economic projections, the risk assessment guidance has “moved
to the downside.” Mario Draghi, ECB president, said, “We were
unanimous about acknowledging the weaker momentum and changing
the balance of risk for growth.” The Governing Council cited
the continuing uncertainties of Brexit and trade disputes as
important downside risks for the region. While the ECB did not
announce any change in policy, market expectations for a rate
increase later in the year have weakened. On the other hand, a
new round of long-term refinancing operations (TLTROs) is
looking more likely.
Euro area equity markets have joined in the global equity
market recovery in January but are down significantly over the

past 12 months. The iShares MSCI Eurozone ETF, EZU, is up 6.0%
year-to-date January 25 but is still down 20.5% over the last
12 months. Similarly, the iShares MSCI Germany ETF, EWG, is up
6.3% year-to-date but down 23.7% over the past 12 months. The
iShares MSCI France ETF, EWQ, is up 4.1% year-to-date and down
17.2% over the past 12 months. In these and the other euro
area markets, the moderation in the euro area’s economic
growth appears to be largely priced in. Also, several of the
negative factors are likely to prove transitory, including the
new emission standards in Germany and the demonstrations in
France. While the uncertainties relating to Brexit remain
high, the tail risk of a hard or no-deal break of the UK from
Europe appears to have been substantially reduced. Positive
developments with respect to Brexit and/or an easing of trade
disputes with the US would certainly be welcomed by investors.
We remain cautious with respect to the euro area in our
International and Global portfolios, monitoring developments
closely.
William Witherell, Ph.D.
Chief Global Economist
Email | Bio

Sources: Financial Times, Markit Economics, International
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China Slowdown and Financial
Markets
The Shanghai Stock Exchange was the worst performing major
stock market in 2018, with the benchmark Shanghai Composite
Index falling 25% over the course of the year. Concerns about
a slowing economy deepened in the second half as current
indicators surprised on the downside. While many economists
cautioned that a major slowdown in China was not likely, much
less a recession, investor, domestic consumer, and business
sentiment have all clearly worsened.

As discussed below, our base-case expectation is that the
slowdown will prove to be modest, with the pace of economic
activity beginning to pick up in the second quarter of 2019.
Risks to this outlook, however, are mainly on the downside.
The Chinese economy clearly did slow during the second half of
2018. GDP growth eased to a 6.5% annual rate in Q3, the
slowest growth since early 2009, and looks likely to have
moderated further to a 6.3% pace in Q4. Estimated economic
growth for the year is 6.6%, moderately slower than the 6.9%
rate for 2017, but still relatively robust.
Data releases in the fourth quarter intensified concerns about
the likely magnitude and duration of the slowdown. The Caixin
China General Manufacturing Index for December weakened in
December to 49.7, its lowest level since May 2017. Note that
50 is the reading that separates expansion from contraction.
New orders fell marginally, and domestic demand weakened. More
positive data was reported several days later but got limited
attention. The Caixin China General Services PMI for December
registered a solid upturn in services activity, achieving a
six-month high. This resulted in a five-month high in overall
business activity, combing manufacturing and services, in
December. Also ending the year on a positive but still subdued
note, business sentiment improved in both the manufacturing
and services sectors.

The leading cause of China’s economic slowdown appears to be a
serious liquidity crunch that falls most heavily on small,
privately owned companies. These firms contribute some 60% of
GPD growth and 90% of new jobs. Government policies
unintentionally led to these liquidity problems. Back in
mid-2016, China’s economic policy switched from stimulus to
restraint in response to concerns about a rapid buildup of
unregulated shadow-bank lending, often to risky borrowers.
Restrictions were placed on shadow banking with the laudable
objective of enhancing financial stability. These measures
tended to cause funding problems for smaller firms and also
for infrastructure projects, while state-owned enterprises
continued to have preferential access to bank loans.
China’s central bank has recognized this problem and is moving
in a determined way to pump increased liquidity into the
economy. It announced last week a $117 billion reduction in
required bank reserves. Also, the government urged China’s
three largest commercial banks to boost their lending to small
privately owned businesses. At a meeting in early December,
China’s economic policy officials signaled that tax cuts and
increased fiscal spending would be coming this year. Last
week, Premier Li repeated these intentions for strengthened
countercyclical adjustments in macroeconomic policy, including
further monetary policy easing.
This policy switch back to stimulus should be sufficient to
counter the credit crunch and is the main reason that we
expect the weakening trend in the economy to end in the first
quarter, followed by modest strengthening in the remaining
three quarters of 2019. Growth for the year 2019 is projected
at 6.3%. A critical assumption underlying this relatively
sanguine outlook is that the US-China trade negotiations
progress constructively. Nothing is certain, but both sides
have a strong interest in reaching positive outcomes, probably
in a sequence of steps that will take considerable time to
achieve.

The trade conflict does not appear to have had a great impact
on China’s exports in the closing quarter of 2018, as traders
front-loaded shipments before the year-end deadline. But the
US-China trade war has negatively affected market sentiment in
China and around the globe, stoking fears of a more
substantial economic slowdown in China and other countries,
particularly in Asia. And the slowdown of the globe’s second
largest economy from 6.9% in 2017 to an estimated 6.3% in 2019
will have significant effects on other economies and product
markets.
Another possible headwind that has picked up recently is
China-Taiwan relations. China’s president Xi Jinping last week
asserted China’s right to use military force against “foreign
powers” that intervene on the issue of self-rule for Taiwan.
This pushback followed President Trump’s signing a law
providing US arm sales and high-level visits to Taiwan. This
issue risks making the trade negotiations much more difficult
or even impossible if all parties are not very prudent.
In sum, investors do have reasons to be cautious about China’s
stocks. With last year’s substantial correction and prospects
for an early end to the current modest slowdown in China’s
rapidly growing economy, valuations do look attractive. If the
trade negotiations appear to moving in a positive direction,
markets will surely respond favorably. But there will remain
significant risks. Chinese stocks historically have been
volatile, and that volatility is likely to continue.
William Witherell, Ph.D.
Chief Global Economist
Email | Bio

Sources: Financial Times, Markit Economics, Barclays Research,
Geopolitical Futures, OECD
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As 2018 draws to a close, economic growth in almost all
economies, including that of the US, is moderating but is
still expansionary and in most cases remains above long-term
trends.

For the year 2018 as a whole, global growth looks likely to be
the same as for 2017, 3.7%, with advanced economies advancing
at a 2.4% pace and emerging markets at a robust 5% pace. The
recent moderation in growth appears likely to continue into
2019, but with annual rates for the year remaining very close
to those for the current year. This outcome would be far
better than the recession some are predicting. Downside risks,
however, are growing.
Global equity markets, particularly those outside the United
States, have significantly undershot these relatively benign
economic prospects due to heightened uncertainty about a
deepening trade war, slower growth in China, the Brexit
negotiations in Europe and tighter global liquidity with
higher interest rates as central banks around the globe, with
the exception of the Bank of Japan are normalizing monetary

policy (“withdrawing the punch bowl”). These uncertainties,
together with leading indicators signaling slowing economic
momentum, have undermined risk appetites, driving almost all
international equity markets to painful losses for the year to
date. Another factor was the generally elevated valuations at
the beginning of the year.
The iShares All Country ex US ETF, ACWX, is down 15.6% year to
date December 17th on a total return basis. Eurozone markets,
as measured by the iShares MSCI Eurozone ETF, EZU, have lost
18.1%, with the iShares MSCI Germany ETF, EWG, down 23.1%;
iShares MSCI France ETF, EWQ, down 14.7%; and iShares MSCI
Italy ETF, EWI, down 19.9%. Elsewhere in Europe, the iShares
MSCI United Kingdom ETF, EWU, has lost 18.5%; and the iShares
MSCI Sweden ETF, EWD, is down a similar 17.5%. Advanced
markets in Asia fared better this year. The iShares MSCI Japan
ETF, EWJ, is down just 13%, perhaps in part because Japan’s
expansionary monetary policy is being maintained. Also, the
iShares MSCI Hong Kong ETF, EWH, has outperformed, with a loss
of just 10.3%. Similarly, the iShares Taiwan ETF, EWT, is down
13.4%.
As is the case with advanced markets, emerging markets as a
group are down some 17.5% year to date, as measured by the
iShares MCSI Emerging Market ETF, EEM. Here also there are
significant differences among the individual national markets.
The economic slowdown in China, due in part to trade
difficulties vis-à-vis the US and more importantly to the
ongoing domestic credit crunch, is affecting other emergingmarket economies. China’s equity market, as measured by the
iShares MSCI China ETF, MCHI, fell 18.8%. The iShares MSCI
Korea capped ETF, EWY, has lost 22.3%, while the iShares MSCI
Indonesia ETF, EIDO, has performed better, losing 13.9%. In
Latin America, the iShares MSCI Mexico capped ETF, EWW, has
dropped 20%, while the iShares Brazil capped ETF, EWZ, has
recovered from a steep fall to end up down only 5.2%.

Looking forward, while the base case economic outlook is for
only a modest further slowdown in global growth, the important
uncertainties present downside risks that will continue to
affect market sentiment. In particular, failure of the US and
China to lower trade tensions would have significant negative
market and economic effects, as would a failure in UK-EU
Brexit negotiations that results in the UK exiting the EU
without a deal. The eventual outcome of US negotiations with
North Korea is another important unknown. And investors will
likely remain concerned about the possibility of a sharper
economic slowdown, in particular one coming from slower growth
in China. They also are seeking a clearer view of the likely
pace of further monetary policy tightening by the Federal
Reserve and by the European Central Bank. A positive factor is
that the year will start with equity asset valuations that are
more attractive than they were last January, due to a
combination of price declines and positive earnings growth.
Also markets are heavily oversold. If the major downside risks
do not materialize, the outlook next year is for modest
positive risk-adjusted returns. Close monitoring of
developments and selectivity among markets will be desirable.
William Witherell, Ph.D.
Chief Global Economist
Email | Bio
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